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DATE:   
July 17, 2020 
SUBJECT:
Visitation/Family Time for Youth in Residential and Transitions Home 
The purpose of this information memorandum is to provide additional updated guidance to staff related to visitation between children and youth in residential, congregate care settings and their families.  Additionally, further clarification is provided regarding transitions between placements.  Staff should review PPIM 20-07 Guidance for Phased Reopening, as the information in this PPIM is related and builds upon that guidance.  To the extent possible, the Department has attempted to align guidance with the Governor’s plan for phased reopening across other services, as well as guidance from the Centers for Disease Control and the Department for Public Health.   

Based on guidance for visitors in other congregate care settings, and in consideration of recent incidents of both youth and staff testing positive for COVID 19 in residential settings, the following additional criteria should be considered with regard to visitation in residential placements:

· Visits should not occur if any youth or staff who have direct contact with residents have tested positive for COVID 19 in the past 28 days.
· DCBS staff must advise the court of any temporary suspension of court ordered visits because of positive COVID cases and when the visits will resume in person.  
· If visits have been suspended because of a positive test in the facility in the past 28 days, the same risks exist for those children attending public school off campus.  Private child care (PCC) providers will be asked to align their practices between visitation and allowing off-campus activities for youth, including off-campus school attendance. 
· All health and safety measures described in PPIM 20-07 should continue to be followed including screening, wearing masks, and disinfection of visitation areas.

· Under no circumstances should a birth family member be permitted to visit if they are ill, have a positive COVID 19 test and are not yet considered negative or recovered by a health professional, or if they have a known exposure in the past 14 days. 

· Emergency regulation 902 KAR 2:190E, filed July 10, 2020 requires all Kentuckians over the age of five to wear masks in public, with few exceptions.  Therefore, birth parents visiting with a child on a residential campus or DCBS office will be required to wear a mask unless they are exempt for medical or other reasons outlined in the regulation.     

It is imperative that children in care remain connected to their birth families as much as possible.  If a child or youth is unable to have face-to-face visits because of a suspension under the circumstances described above, the PCC provider will be asked to provide a detailed plan for frequent contact between the youth and family via videoconferencing platform.  Frequent contact with family correlates with timely achievement of permanency.  The challenges of the pandemic have created significant challenges for all, but far more for our youth in care whose fears are compounded with grief, loss, and trauma.  Every effort should be made by DCBS staff and private providers to ensure these vulnerable youth feel supported, loved, and connected to their families during this time.  
Suspension of visits as a result of a positive test on campus should not prevent a youth’s discharge home.  However, the circumstances and likelihood of exposure should be discussed and considered during discharge planning to reduce risk of spread of infection.  Similarly, as stated previously in PPIM 20-07, when planning transitions home or to a new placement, the number of times a youth goes back and forth between homes or placement settings must be kept to a minimum during the pandemic.  Phone calls and videoconferencing platforms may be utilized to increase the child’s familiarity and comfort with a newly introduced family or home as much as possible.  Additionally, if a child is able to spend every weekend with the birth family, consideration should be given to return home with reunification services in place.  The Division of Protection and Permanency is available to provide consultation regarding visits and transitions.  
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